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BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT





  Marc Gaspard

   Dave Hamry 







  Arlene Joe







  Don Meyer
  Claire Spain-Remy

COLLEGE OFFICERS 
Dr. Michele Johnson, District Chancellor
PRESENT
Ms. Denise Yochum, President Fort Steilacoom


Dr. Tana Hasart, President Puyallup


Mr. Bill McMeekin, Executive Vice President Extended Learning

Ms. Joann Wiszmann, Vice President for Administrative Services

Ms. Jan Bucholz, Vice President for Human Resources

Dr. Carol Green, Vice President for Learning and Student Success FS

Mr. Bob Mohrbacher, Interim VP for Learning and Student Success Puy

Ms. Suzy Ames, Vice President for Advancement

Ms. Beth Norman, President PCFT

Ms. Samantha Lopez, ASPCFS President

Mr. Chris Scaniffe, ASPCPY President

OTHERS PRESENT 
Marie Harris, Mike Stocke, Carol Roberton, Mari Kruger, Marie Kyllo, Lisa Fortson, Ron May, Margaret Payne, Kris Cummings, Bret Burkholder, Linda Ketchson, Vicki Howell-Williams, Vicki Scannell, Maritza Baida, Monica Nucciarone, Agnes Steward, Ken Owen, Els Deming, Jeff Pisetzner, Cheryl Batschi, Barb Brennan, Kathy Hensley, Ilene Johnson, Joanne Bates, Dana Zimbleman, Joseph Cates-Carney, John Lucus, Phyllis Fikar, Tom Phelps, Rick Hogan, Paul Gerhardt, Karen Myers, Tom McCollow, Carol McGonagill, Pete Kaslik, Roya Sabeti, Deb Falcioni, Ann Salak, Christine Martin, JoAnn Baria, Christie Flynn, Kathy Swart, Beth Thoms, Jon Grote, Lori Griffin, Teah Bergstrom, Kristin Risinger, Sandi Stevens, Chris MacKersie

CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Gaspard called the meeting to order at 1:04 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Gaspard led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS
None
MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Hamry moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the February 11, 2009 regular meeting.



MOTION PASSED

EXECUTIVE SESSION


At 1:05 p.m. Mr. Gaspard stated that: The Board will now go into Executive Session, as permitted under the open public meetings law, to review the performance of probationary faculty in the tenure process. The Executive Session will conclude in approximately thirty minutes unless we announce that it’s being extended. No action will be taken during the Executive Session and the meeting will reconvene immediately.
At 1:47 p.m. Mr. Gaspard stated that the Executive Session has ended. No action was taken by the board during the executive session. The regular meeting was reconvened at 1:47 pm.

BOARD ACTION

Board Action 2009-03 Continuance in Tenure Process

Dr. Spain- Remy read the attached board resolution, Continuance in the Tenure Process. Dr. Spain-Remy moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to approve continuance in the tenure process to all faculty listed in the resolution.

MOTION PASSED

Board Action 2009-04 Granting of Tenure

Ms. Joe read the attached board resolution, Granting of Tenure. Ms. Joe moved and Mr. Hamry seconded the motion to grant tenure to the faculty listed in the resolution.

MOTION PASSED

Vice Presidents, Dr. Green, Mr. McMeekin and Mr. Mohrbacher introduced faculty members present to the trustees and congratulated them on their achievements.

Dr. Johnson expressed her congratulations to each faculty member stating that Pierce College is fortunate to have such quality faculty. Faculty members receiving tenure are an extraordinary group and that our faculty are at the core of the college’s mission. She thanked the trustees for their commitment to the process.
Mr. Gaspard offered his congratulations to the faculty in the tenure process; stating that it has been a long process. He stated that this is an important day and important part of faculty member’s careers. He added that reviewing and approving probationary faculty for tenure and hiring the Chancellor is the most significant work the board does.  

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Samantha Lopez)

Ms. Lopez reported that student government and activities continue working on ways to assist students. They are working to replace committee senator Shawn O’Donnell who had to resign due to family issues. They hope to fill the position before spring break.

Ms. Lopez stated that the students will host a “Cram and Jam” to assist students studying for finals. There will be tutors available and the library will be open extended hours.

Ms. Lopez reported that she will chair the 2009-2010 Services and Activities Fee committee, the committee has begun its work and will present the budget to the trustees at their May meeting.

Ms. Lopez expressed her thanks to vice president Sunny Kim for a job well done  regarding the evening advising fair, they hope to host another fair during spring quarter.

ASPCP (Reported by Chris Scaniffe)

Mr. Scaniffe stated that Puyallup student government felt extremely fortunate to be able to welcome eight of the nine Supreme Court Justices to campus February 11-12, 2009. The two day event was a huge success with many people attending all of the different events. The students received a letter from the bailiff stating that Pierce College Puyallup will be used as model for future visits. 

Mr. Scaniffe reported that student leaders from across the state, including many from Pierce, came together for a rally in Olympia on behalf of Community and Technical Colleges. Over 400 people were in attendance with students asking lawmakers to keep the door open to higher education in Washington by minimizing budget cuts and tuition increases.

Mr. Scaniffe stated that there are many events planned for students in the next month including a “Cram and Jam” before finals.
PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)

Ms. Norman expressed her excitement today as we showcase all the faculty members in the tenure process. She offered her congratulations to each probationary and newly tenured faculty member.

Ms. Norman reported that a special State Board for Community and Technical Colleges meeting had been scheduled and then cancelled. The meeting was going to focus on the possibility of declaring a financial emergency. The Executive Board of the Pierce College Federation of Teachers wrote a letter to the members of the State Board for Community and Technical College (SBCTC) asking them not to declare a financial emergency. At Pierce College, like other community colleges in the system, we have a system in place that allows the administration to make cuts when they need to and also protects the rights of faculty. This process has been negotiated and agreed to by the faculty and administration, and the union strongly urges the SBCTC to respect this agreement and refrain from making an unnecessary and destructive declaration of financial emergency.

Ms. Norman stated that historically at the March Board of Trustees meeting we would be presenting board resolutions for two faculty members seeking a sabbatical, however this year the process has been delayed. In light of the budget situation it is her hope that the college will still be offering sabbaticals to two faculty members.

Ms. Norman explained the value of sabbaticals and how they benefit students, the college, and provide rejuvenation for the faculty member. As an example Ms. Norman stated that faculty member Ms. Bath-Balogh developed a laboratory learning guide for Biology 141-142. Part-time faculty frequently teaches this class and having the lab manual has provided more consistent and organized courses. Ms. Bath-Balogh stated her appreciation for the opportunity the sabbatical provided her. In another example she stated Ms. Harding’s project focused on sustainability in the college environment, she now works with faculty to integrate sustainability into courses and throughout the district.

Ms. Norman stated the strong benefit to granting sabbaticals and it is her hope that unless the budget situation is much worse than the governor’s proposed budget Pierce College would be granting sabbaticals.

Ms. Norman reported that union and faculty members would be attending lobbing day in Olympia, they will be talking with legislators regarding issues important to faculty and the college.

Ms. Norman thanked Mr. Hamry for attending the Distinguished Faculty dinner, which was well attended. It was nice to take a break, socialize and celebrate with administration, faculty, and staff members.

Mr. Meyer commented that it is important for Ms. Norman and her colleagues to know that in review of the tenure packets the Board members noticed a significant difference in the packets. The packets have dramatically improved, they are more consistent and he is impressed with the progress made. He thanked both the faculty and the administration for their work on the improved process and would like to suggest that at the next Board of Trustees meeting the process be debriefed.

Ms. Norman thanked Mr. Meyer for his comments and added that it was a collaborative effort between faculty and administration and felt it was a good process.

WPEA Representative (Reported by Lisa Fortson)
Ms. Fortson reported that RIF process training for the RIF team at both Fort Steilacoom and Puyallup have now completed their training. The training included: training for supervisors and classified staff, reasonable suspicion training for supervisors, and lay-off information and resources offered by DSHS were made available to staff and supervisors by HR. 

Ms. Fortson stated that classified staff appreciate that facilities is keeping staff up to date on progress and changes to various phases of construction, encouraging input at different levels such as committees and department meetings. 

Ms. Fortson stated that cost cutting ideas from employees are still coming in from around the District by those using the anonymous e-mail system that has been set up.  Most classified staff members are participating in conversations about budget cutting proposals in their respective departments.  
Ms. Fortson reported that on March 9, 2009 WPEA sent out a letter on behalf of the Job Representatives to all classified staff encouraging them to contact a Job Representative if they are or are going to be impacted by the RIF process.  During February Ms. Norman; PCFT President and 3 WPEA Job representatives met with Ms. Bucholz to continue clarification of the RIF process. There was general overview of position impacts to staff and faculty and how the process works for each. Administration is keeping track of potential affected personnel and is working diligently to lessen the impacts to them. Both President Ms. Yochum and Dr. Hasart continue to host Brown Bag lunch meetings with staff to keep them up to date on current issues and answer questions.
In closing, Ms. Fortson stated that classified staff surveys have been returned to the job representatives.  This information is being compiled for presentation to the Administrative Communication Team and the Board of Trustees. 

SETTING DIRECTION / VISION

Chancellor’s Report

Dr. Johnson offered her congratulations to the faculty members newly tenured and continued in the tenure process. She stated that faculty are at the heart of what we do. She thanked Ms. Norman for all the work they do on behalf of students
Dr. Johnson provided a legislative update focusing on bills with the highest significance to Pierce College and the community college system. She stated that many of the bills that were of interest to us are now dead.
The following bills are being monitored by the college and the SBCTC:

· The three bills regarding faculty issues all failed to meet the fiscal cutoff and did not get out of committee. Those are the full-scope bargaining, FACE bill, and the increments bill. The SBCTC is still working on increments and it is possible it or any of these bills could come back in some form during the finalizing of the budget as part of a proviso to implement the budget.
· The Running Start bill which is HB 2119 Dual Credit has new life. It failed to come out of House Ways and Means but was brought back to the Rules committee. The college has great support from Representatives Tami Green and Troy Kelley in helping to get this past. It passed the House yesterday with a vote of 92-4. We’re now working with Senate leadership to get it assigned to Senator Kilmer’s Higher Education committee. It would allow us to count Running Start Students as FTE’s, charge mandatory fees, and create a waiver program for those students who do not have financial means to pay the fees. This bill also expands college in the high school, so if it passes, will need to work with faculty and our various school districts to explore ways to provide college classes at local high schools.
· The Technical College Transfer Bill (5007-1328) has passed both the House and the Senate. It would allow Technical Colleges to offer selected transfer degrees in professional technical fields. It will allow students to have career ladders at the technical colleges. It will also be important for Clover Park to coordinate with Pierce College and Bates in the future once they convert from clock hours to credit hours.
In answer to a question from Mr. Gaspard, Dr. Johnson stated that the bill came from the SBCTC and she had participated on the task force and voted for it in spirit of collaboration and because it was good for students.

· The Maintenance and Operations (M&O) Bill (HB1914) for COP projects has come as a surprise. This was only going to apply to future COP projects; however, it was modified to include current projects. It’s now passed the House. This could be additional operating funds for Pierce College for the square footage of our health education center at Puyallup that is determined to be instructional space.

· The Worker Retraining Bill (5809) would provide $56million for new programs and financial aid. Worker Retraining students are unemployed workers needing assistance for retraining. Currently our worker retraining numbers are up 66% over last year. If we received this money it is likely our programs would double.

· On March 13 in the Senate Chambers there will be recognition of the Veterans Promise Bill which Dr. Johnson will attend. There will be a resolution signed that recognizes that the SBCTC, HECB, and the Veterans Administration are working together on behalf of veterans. The Bill will help provide special services needed for veterans and the cost would be spread among the agencies instead of the colleges. 

· Dr. Johnson and Ms. Yochum will meet with Representative Hans Dunshee regarding the Cascade Core Renovation project which may be in jeopardy of full funding. They will talk with him about funding the full list.  

Dr. Johnson stated that the budget deficit is 1.6 times the Governor’s proposed budget which most likely will result in the college receiving a 10% cut to its state allocation. The budgets from the House and the Senate are due out the week of March 23rd.  
Dr. Johnson reported that Mr. Victor Moore, Director of the Office of Financial Management met with the Presidents and stated that it is highly unlikely there would be any additional cuts to the 2008-2009 budget. Pierce College received a 4.3% cut which we have already identified and the board adopted the reductions at the February Board meeting. The SBCTC believed that they were at a threshold to declare a financial emergency however upon further review of the data they determine that they would not meet that threshold and no financial emergency would be called.
Dr. Johnson stated that she had not read the letter Ms. Norman provided the board members regarding the financial emergency however as the board has been made aware the administration has corresponded with the PCFT and stated that they would not wave their right to consider a financial emergency. It in no way takes away from due process, Pierce College would follow the contract as we are now; we are using the RIF language even as we go through the current budget development process. Should there be a financial emergency declared, the college’s position would be that we would exhaust all other elements of looking at our budget and we would still go through our process outlined in the contract however the financial emergency would provide us a condensed process on the hearing phase. Dr. Johnson stated that we are not at that place yet and hopes it will not come to that.
Dr. Johnson complimented all of the Districts Instructional Administrators for all of their hard work, they have been identifying inefficiencies throughout the district and working hard to coordinate the schedule to provide high quality comprehensive programs maintaining programs where it makes sense and reviewing programs that are low enrolled or obsolete. The district has not experienced this level of coordination between campuses and she offers her appreciation of their work on behalf of students. 

Dr. Johnson stated that on the issue of sabbaticals Ms. Norman is correct that the college has put them on hold. In looking at the submitted sabbatical requests it was noted that none of them were time sensitive. During the budget development process sabbaticals will be looked at just as every other area of the college to determine if this is an area of potential savings. The administration believes strongly in sabbaticals and professional development of faculty and it is known that our faculty has done tremendous work on behalf of the college and its students when they go on sabbatical.

2009-2010 Budget Development

Ms. Wiszmann reported that the Governor signed the Belt-Tightening Bill (ESSB 5460). This bill has an emergency clause and is effective immediately. The provisions of ESSB 5460 are:

· No employee pay raises unless required by a bargaining agreements-until February 2010

· No hiring of full-time/ part-time positions

Can hire if directly related to academic programs of funding from non-operating dollars 

· No personal service contracts, out of state travel, or equipment costing more than $5000.00. Costs related to revenue generation, receipt of federal funds or funded through non-operating are exempt. There is a process in place for requesting exemptions through the State Board for Community and Technical Colleges, Department of Personnel (if hiring) and the Office of Financial Management.

Ms. Wiszmann reported that the budget presentations have been re-scheduled to mid-March. The budget team made the decision to allow more time for division and departments to work on the budget scenarios and their impacts. Changing the dates also aligns with the legislative budget process.

Ms. Wiszmann reminded the trustees that the college plans to implement decisions as they go along. Some employees have been informed by their supervisors that their position is proposed as a cut, affected employees are being given the opportunity to move into other vacant positions, as allowed under the terms of the classified staff bargaining agreement and WAC. It is hoped that this process will preserve current employee’s employment.

Dr. Johnson added that due to the careful budget work that has been done over the last two years Pierce College is very fortunate that we aren’t making huge cuts, we have made some reductions but not as many as our neighboring institutions.

Mr. Gaspard added that the economic forecast is not going to be good and we will hope that the budget comes in closer to what the Governor proposed in December. 

In closing, Ms. Wiszmann shared that the business office has created a “frequently asked questions and suggestions” document. The questions and suggestions have been raised in multiple venues or sent in anonymously through the electronic suggestion box.  The FAQ includes information about challenges and tradeoffs for each question or suggestion. She plans to email the document to all employees in the near future.
Board Action

Board Action 2009-05 Adoption of the Threat Assessment Policy

Mr. Hamry moved and Dr. Spain-Remy seconded the motion to adopt the Pierce College Threat Assessment Policy as presented. 

MOTION PASSED

Ms. Wiszmann stated that this policy was developed after discussion and consultation with a number of groups and individuals.  These included the Occupational health and safety committees, safety plan Task Force, PCFT and WPEA union leadership, evacuation coordinators, local law enforcement and first responders, faculty members and employees who attended active shooter training sessions, campus safety staff, executive team, community and technical college emergency management professionals, and divisions.  
 

What the proposed policy and administrative procedure does:

· Allows the district to assess the credibility of a threat (bomb threat, shooting threat, domestic violence threat) and determine an appropriate response, using law enforcement industry best practices.

· Changes the district’s response from always evacuating to a response that is specific to each set of circumstances (in some cases, the response will continue to be evacuation).

· Makes it more difficult for anyone whose intention is to disrupt operations to be assured of an evacuation response.  (In all the threats the district has received over the years, no bomb or fake device has ever been found.)

· In most cases where a person intends to inflict harm, they do not give a warning.  If such a person gives a warning, it may be to cause an evacuation so they can strike where evacuees gather.  By making our response unpredictable (from the perspective of the person making the threat), it is more difficult for them to plan for maximum harm.

· Will likely reduce the number of bomb (and other) threats the district receives.

What the proposed policy and administrative procedure does not do:

· Is not designed to be used in the case of an incident in progress or an immediately obvious credible threat. 

Ms. Wiszmann stated that the college is not able to share the details of the assessment tool itself with members of the college community.  The fewer people who know the specific criteria used to assess threats, the less likely that anyone who intends to disrupt operations will somehow find out about it and then begin to craft threats according to the criteria.

INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Institutional Effectiveness Monitoring Report- Board Outcome- Contribution to Community

Ms. Cummings, Ms.Baria, Ms. Martin, and Dr. Green presented an institutional effectiveness monitoring report. The report focused on Outcome V- Contributions to Community.

In summary, the report’s outline is as follows:

A. Partnerships, Key Question:
To what degree is PCD engaged in ongoing partnerships and collaborations with the community?

1. Indicator – Educational Pathways 

a. Dual Credit Program

b. Running Start Program

c. Articulation Agreements

d. Work-Based Learning

2. Indicator – Contracts

a. Governmental

b. Business

3. Indicator – Advisory Committees 

4. Indicator – Community Engagement

B. Visibility, Key Question: 

Is PCD visible to the community as a resource for lifelong learning? 

1. Indicator – Continuing Education 

2. Indicator – External Focus Groups

C. Economic Impact, Key Question:
To what degree does PCD promote economic development in the community?

1. Indicator – Economic Modeling Specialists, Inc.

2. Indicator – Workforce Education 

a. Worker Retraining

b. WorkFirst

c. Workforce High Demand

d. Center of Excellence for Homeland Security

3. Indicator – Alumni Survey (future project)

Dr. Johnson stated that this monitoring report is the first of many that will be presented to the Board members. Each of the board members had a very positive response; they were very impressed and asked the committee to continue to work on additional outcomes. They felt it was a fascinating evaluation. Dr. Johnson stated that if the Trustees had additional feedback to forward it to the board secretary.

BOARD BUSINESS

Board Chair Report

Mr. Gaspard reported that the board members had participated in a joint lunch with the Foundation Board members to review the Foundation’s annual report. Mr. Hamry added that he had attended a Foundation Board retreat where they discussed the viability of a capital campaign. It was decided that they would move forward with a 1.5million capital campaign to purchase equipment for the new buildings at both Fort Steilacoom and Puyallup. The Foundation board is excited about the possibilities and the college community would be hearing more in the coming months.

Mr. Meyer stated that he is a representative on the Pierce County Coordinating Council (PCCC) and he is asking the other trustees to consider joining him at these meetings. The PCCC includes two trustees from each district. These eight individuals make up the voting membership of the group. Participating guests of PCCC include presidents, public information officers, and some academic officers of each of the five colleges.  The PCCC provides leadership that enables collaboration between the county’s community and technical colleges to maximize resources to meet the education and training needs of the communities they serve. The group looks at ways to integrate delivery services to the community we serve such as appropriate mix of programs, identify and collaborate efforts to maximize resources, and coordinate legislative and civic activities to maximize efforts. During these times of budget constraints the council has formed a sub-committee to look at even greater collaboration efforts and it has even been mentioned of having a single admission process. The board secretary will send the dates of the meetings out to the Trustees for their consideration.

Fee Approval Process

Ms. Wiszmann stated that historically, district staff has attempted to make all proposed fees and fee increases effective at the beginning of each academic year. To do this, a package of proposed fees and increases has been brought to the board each year in April. The passage of Initiative 960 and other contributing factors have made the fee approval increasing complex. The initiative requires certain fees to be submitted to the legislature for approval. As a result of these factors, fee approval has become a more frequent agenda item for the Board. Often the board relies on the district’s internal review process to determine the need and appropriate size of a fee. 

The law gives the board authority to set fees except tuition. The law also allows the Board to delegate this, or any of its duties to the Chancellor. The Board’s current delegation statement already delegates this authority to the Chancellor, however by tradition fees have continued to come to the board for approval. While the intent of this may have been to ensure students have a public venue in which to be notified and comment on new fees and proposed increases district staff have long been recognized that relying on a review when fees come to the Board would put the review much too late in the process.

Mr. Hamry stated that the Board has delegated fee approval to the Chancellor and the district should use it that delegation. Mr. Meyer expressed his concern that students are involved in the fee setting process and wonders if there should be a policy in place to insure that students are included. Dr. Johnson stated that the district regularly includes students in early discussions about proposed new fees and it is the district’s commitment to include students in discussions about new fees. Further discussion will occur to decide if a policy is needed.

Board of Trustees Budget

Dr. Johnson stated that in the past few years the trustees have been under spent on their budget, their budget is used for Trustee travel and memberships. Mr. Meyer stated the importance of having trustees on national and local boards, in their role as community advocates; the issues discussed at these meetings are important ones. However during this budget climate the Trustees in Pierce County are trying to reduce their travel by having representatives at the meetings instead of all Trustees. The Trustees were all in agreement to reduce their budget by 12% if needed. 

Activities Calendar

Members were provided an activity calendar in their packets and will inform the board secretary of the events they would like to attend. 

PUBLIC COMMENT


Ms. Teah Bergstrom thanked the trustees and is honored to be a newly tenured faculty member. It has been a very hard three years at Pierce College. There has been a lot of turmoil, bickering, and fighting. She wanted to thank the board for representing the college and working hard on behalf of our faculty and college and dedicating your time, it means a lot.

Ms. Bergstrom stated that the administration has done a lot for faculty and continually goes unrecognized. When information does come out it is stated that they are not doing their jobs well enough or are not communicating enough. From her perspective they are an amazing administrative group that does work hard at communications and is always working to improve. No one is perfect and she wants the trustees to know that there is faculty in the district that appreciate the trustees and the administrative team. Thank you for all you do.

NEXT REGULAR

April 8, 2009, McChord Air Force Base 
MEETING


ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 3:45 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Marc Gaspard, Chair
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